THE DEPUTY SECRETARY OF COMMERCE
Washington, D.C. 20230

February 8, 2013

The Honorable Barbara A. Mikulski
Chairwoman, Committee on Appropriations
United States Senate

Washington, DC 20510

Dear Madam Chairwoman:

Thank you for your letter of January 18, 2013, requesting information on impacts of
sequestration. As you know, unless Congress acts to amend current law, the President is
required to issue a sequestration order on March 1, 2013, canceling approximately $85 billion in
budgetary resources across the Federal Government, of which $551 million is from the
Department of Commerce (Department).

Sequestration would have both short-term and long-term impacts on the Department’s
ability to deliver on critical parts of our mission and would have a sizable economic cost for the
Nation. All bureaus would see impacts to their missions as they implement hiring freezes, curtail
or cancel training, and halt critical program investments needed to strengthen performance and
improve efficient use of taxpayer dollars. All of these would have a harmful impact on our
Department’s ability to deliver services to America’s businesses and keep our economy moving
forward on the path of recovery. The Department is working hard to provide services in a cost-
efficient and service-positive manner. We take our trust of taxpayer dollars seriously. As you
have requested, I am providing you with some specific impacts to the Department below.

The Department’s National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) would see
significant impacts. Communities across the country rely on NOAA every single day to preserve
property, protect lives, prepare for extreme weather events, adapt to a changing world, and to
enhance economic prosperity. NOAA’s central mission of science, service, and stewardship
touches the lives of every American and these cuts would negatively impact the ability for
NOAA to effectively provide the products and services communities have come to rely upon.

As with all our agencies, these impacts are not abstract. They directly affect NOAA
employees and partners throughout the country: up to 2,600 NOAA employees would have to be
furloughed, approximately 2,700 positions would not be filled, and the number of contractors
would have to be reduced by about 1,400. If sequestration is enacted, NOAA will face the loss
of highly trained technical staff and partners. As a result, the government runs the risk of
significantly increasing forecast error and, the government’s ability to warn Americans across
the country about high impact weather events, such as hurricanes and tornadoes, will be
compromised.












